
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

CITY OF NEWTON 
Massachusetts 

INTER-OFFICE CORRESPONDENCE 

DATE: December 15, 2017 

TO: Land Use Committee 

FROM: Barney Heath, Director of Planning and Development 
Jennifer Caira, Chief Planner – Current Planning 
Michael Gleba, Senior Planner 

SUBJECT: 28 Austin Street – Special Permit #119-15  
Consistency Request  

Pursuant to its November 9, 2017 letter to John Lojek, Inspectional Services Department 
Commissioner, the petitioner, Austin Street Partners LLC (“ASP”) has requested a consistency ruling 
relative to seven proposed modifications to the Plans approved by Special Permit # 119-15 as listed 
in italics and discussed below.  

Condition Number 8 of the Special Permit Council Order required a Liaison Committee be 
established consisting of one designee of ASP, one Councilor from Ward 2, one representative of the 
Newtonville Area Council, two representatives of Newtonville businesses, one representative of the 
Mayor, one representative of the Newton Public Schools, and one Councilor from Ward 1. The 
Liaison Committee is required to recommend to ASP, the Director of Planning and Development, 
and to the Commissioner of Inspectional Services when a ruling by the Commissioner as to 
consistency of any requirement of the Order is appropriate. The Order states that the Director of 
Planning and Development, the Commissioner of Inspectional Services, and the Land Use Committee 
of the Council shall be advised by the Liaison Committee in any instance when the Committee has 
recommended that a consistency ruling be made by the Commissioner of Inspectional Services. The 
Liaison Committee has reviewed the consistency requests below at their meetings on November 15, 
2017 and December 5, 2017 and ASP has incorporated recommended changes to the extent 
feasible.  

1. Relocate nine street trees to avoid conflict with National Grid gas pipe.

To avoid disrupting a natural gas line, ASP is proposing to change the location of nine street trees 
from along the south side of Austin Street to the north (Star Market) side of Austin Street.  The 
number, size and type of trees will be the same as indicated in the Special Permit-approved plans 
and small, ornamental trees will be installed in planters on the south side of Austin Street. Based 
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on the recommendations of the Liaison Committee at the November 15th meeting, ASP has 
chosen trees with height and visual bulk that will still maintain a residential feel. ASP will continue 
to work with the Liaison Committee and City staff to ensure that the tree species and planters 
chosen are coordinated with those proposed for the Walnut Street improvements. The Planning 
Department has no objection to the street tree plan as proposed.  

2. Make roof solar ready rather install solar panels as solar may be economically infeasible 
due to changes in state subsidy.  

ASP has indicated that it is withdrawing this aspect of this consistency request and intends to 
install the solar panels as shown in the Special Permit-approved plans.  

3. Build a rectangular underground parking garage rather than an “L” shaped garage 
shown on Approved Plans.  

ASP has stated that the proposed rectangular design for the underground parking would improve 
constructability and reduce construction time and disruption to municipal parking. There will be 
no change to the required 90 parking spaces to be provided. The Liaison Committee did not 
express any concerns regarding the shape of the underground parking garage. The Planning 
Department recognizes the associated circulation and operational benefits of this change and has 
no objection to the change.   

4.  Some trees in the public plaza may be relocated as the proposed rectangular garage 
extends under the plaza.  

Due to the changes to the underground parking garage, the garage will now extend under a 
portion of the public plaza located adjacent to Bram Way. As a result, ASP proposes modifications 
to the trees proposed for the plaza. ASP would maintain the five ornamental trees proposed for 
the plaza but would relocate them slightly and reduce their size so they could be located in 
planters and would not be impacted by the garage below.  

The Liaison Committee has expressed some concern over the revisions to the plaza design and the 
ability to hold larger events in the space as currently designed. ASP is working on a revised plaza 
design that responds to the Liaison Committee’s comments and will be prepared to present this 
plan to the Land Use Committee on December 18th. The Planning Department has no objections 
to the changes to the trees as there will be more trees than originally proposed and recognizes 
that the Liaison Committee will continue to work with ASP on refining the plaza design. 

5.  Three 6’ arborvitae or comparable evergreen trees will be planted at the southern 
boundary as screening of the “12’ Passageway” shown on the Approved Plans. 

Pursuant to the settlement agreement related to the special permit litigation, ASP agreed to add 
three six foot arborvitae or comparable evergreen trees as selected by the Director of Urban 
Forestry to provide additional vegetative screening. The Liaison Committee has not expressed any 
concerns regarding this modification and the Planning Department also is not concerned with the 
addition of the trees.  
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6.  The height of the building may exceed 48 feet by as much as 6 inches.  

ASP has requested that the height of the building be allowed to exceed the 48 feet permitted by 
the special permit by up to 6 inches.  The additional height is necessary to allow access for 12-foot 
high fire department equipment beneath the building. The ceiling heights within the building 
cannot be adjusted to accommodate the change within the 48-foot approved building height due 
to the modular construction system planned for the project. The Liaison Committee deemed this a 
minor change and the Planning Department also considers the change to be minimal and 
necessary to accommodate fire department access.  

7.  The electrical transformer must be relocated from the northwest corner of the site to the 
southeast corner of the site pursuant to new requirements from Eversource, the electric 
utility.  

ASP has stated that Eversource prefers that the proposed transformer be located at street-level 
adjacent to the southeast corner of the parking lot rather than the previously approved location 
under the building’s northwestern corner.  ASP has stated that the number of parking stalls will 
not be reduced and the transformer would be screened with plantings.  The Liaison Committee 
did not express concern regarding the new location but recommended the area be screened with 
landscaping. The Planning Department does not object to the relocation of the transformer but 
recommends that Planning staff review the screening of the transformer at the time the final 
landscape plans are submitted.  

 
cc: Planning Department Files 
 City Clerk Files 
 
Attachments:  
Austin Street Partners Consistency Ruling Request, November 9, 2017 
Special Permit #119-5 Board Order 
Liaison Committee Meeting Minutes, November 15, 2017 
Draft Liaison Committee Meeting Minutes, December 5, 2017 



Austin Street Partners LLC 
c/o Dinosaur Capital Partners LLC 

800 Boylston Street, 27th Floor 
Boston, MA  02199 

 
9 November 2017 
 
Mr. John Lojek 
Commissioner, Inspectional Services 
City of Newton 
Newton City Hall 
1000 Commonwealth Avenue 
Newton, MA  02459 
 
Dear Commissioner Lojek: 
 
Pursuant to Special Permit # 119-15, we hereby request a consistency ruling relative the 
following seven modifications we seek to make to the Approved Plans submitted with 
the above referenced Special Permit: 
 
1. Relocate nine street trees to avoid conflict with National Grid gas pipe. Nine street 

trees that were to be planted along the south side of Austin Street in front of the 
building will be planted on the north (Star Market) side of Austin Street. This change 
is due to the discovery of the existence of a National Grid natural gas pipe which 
would interfere with planting. The number of trees as well as their size and specie 
will remain unchanged from the Approved Plans. Only the location will be changed. 
In addition, low plantings along the south side of Austin Street in lieu of trees will be 
substituted in front of the new building.  See Figure 1. 
 

2. Make roof solar ready rather install solar panels as solar may be economically 
infeasible due to changes in state subsidy.  Rooftop solar panels that were shown on 
the Approved Plans may not be included since the state’s SREC subsidy program has 
ended possibly making solar panels economically infeasible. While we are still 
exploring alternatives and hopeful of finding an economic installation method, we 
seek the flexibility to design and construct the building and roof ready to accept solar 
panels should they become economically feasible in the future but not install them 
initially. See Figure 2. 

 
3. Build a rectangular underground parking garage rather than an “L” shaped 

garage shown on Approved Plans.  Building a rectangular parking garage improves 
constructability and reduces construction time and disruption to municipal parking.  
There is no change to the required 90 parking spaces provided. See Figure 3. 

 
4. Some trees in the public plaza may be relocated as the proposed rectangular garage 

extends under the plaza.  Planting trees on top of the concrete roof of the garage may 
prove problematic and require planter boxes or mounded beds.  Alternatively, some 
trees may be relocated within the plaza area to allow them to be planted adjacent to 
rather than above the concrete garage roof to ensure their health and ability to thrive.  
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The number of trees as well as their size and specie will remain unchanged from the 
Approved Plans. Only the location will be changed.  See Figure 4. 

 
5. Three 6’ arborvitae or comparable evergreen trees will be planted at the southern 

boundary as screening of the “12’ Passageway” shown on the Approved Plans.  
Austin Street Partners agreed to add three 6’ arborvitae or comparable evergreen 
trees selected by the City of Newton Director of Urban Forestry as part of the 
settlement of litigation concerning issuance of the Special Permit.  This will result in 
three additional trees on the site.  See Figure 5. 

 
6. The height of the building may exceed 48’ by as much as 6”.  Due to the need to 

accommodate a 12’ tall fire truck under the building while maintaining adequate 
ceiling heights within the proposed apartments, the building may exceed the 
permitted height of 48’ by up to 6” depending on structural system employed.  See 
Figure 6. 

 
7. The electrical transformer must be relocated from the northwest corner of the site 

to the southeast corner of the site pursuant to new requirements from Eversource, 
the electric utility.  Eversource has decided that they prefer and require the new 
transformer to be moved from the previously proposed location under the building 
in the northeast corner of the site to an open location in the southeast corner of the 
parking lot.  The transformer will be screened with plantings and there will be no 
change in the number of parking spaces.  See Figure 7. 

 
Please let us know if we can provide additional information.  We await your 
determination. 
 
Thank you for your thoughtful consideration.   
 
Best, 
 
 
Scott Oran 
Manager 
 
Cc: Councilor Jake Auchincloss, Austin Street Liaison Committee 
 Ouida Young, Associate City Solicitor, City of Newton 

Barney Heath, Director, Planning, City of Newton 
 Rachel Blatt, Long Range Planner, City of Newton 
 Gwendolen Noyes, Austin Street Partners 
 Art Klipfel, Austin Street Partners 
 Mark Dufton, Austin Street Partners 
 Alan Schlesinger, Schlesinger and Buchbinder 
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Figure 1. 
 
 
  

Per Approved Plans. 

Note: Trees may be located along curb depending on Walnut Street design and 
Planning Department preference. 

Per Proposed Construction. 
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Figure 2. 
 
  

Per Approved Plans. 

Per Proposed Construction. 

Roof will solar ready but solar panels may not be installed with initial 
construction. 
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Figure 3. 
  

Per Proposed Construction. 

Per Approved Plans. 
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Figure 4. 
  

Per Approved Plans. 

Extent of 
Garage 
Below – 
Tree 
Locations 
May Shift 
East 

Per Proposed Construction. 
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Figure 5. 
 
  

Per Approved Plans. 

Per Proposed Construction. 

Three 6’ arborvitae 
or comparable 
evergreen trees 
selected by the City 
of Newton Director 
of Urban Forestry 
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Figure 6. 
 
  

Per Approved Plans. 

Per Proposed Construction. 
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Figure 7. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Per Approved Plans. 
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location 

Transformer 
location 

Per Proposed Construction. 

















































Austin St Liaison Committee Meeting Notes       November 15, 2017 

City Hall, Room 205 

 

Attending Liaison Cttee Members: Jake Auchincloss (facilitator/City Councilor), Helene 

Sroat (Newtonville Area Council), Brian Shaw (Craft Beer), Stephen Logowitz (Newtonville 

Area Council), Gwen Noyes (Austin St Partners), Alison Leary (City Councilor), Susan 

Albright (City Councilor), Dori Zaleznik (Mayor’s designee).  

 

Absent: Bill Honeycutt (Newtonville  Business Rep), Michael Tucci (Jackson Rd Area Rep), 

Margaret Albright (Newton Public School designee) 

 

Also attending:, Mark Dufton (Austin St Partners), Joe Cyrulick (Austin Street Partners), 

Ouida Young (City Legal Dept), Rachel Blatt (City Planning), Lily Reynolds (City Planning), 

Anne Larner 

 

Agenda:  

(Chaired by Jake Auchincloss for about 50 minutes, until he needed to go to Program and 

Service Meeting; Susan Albright chaired the few remaining minutes of meeting.) 

 

Request for public comment: Jayne Colino, Director of the Senior Center expressed both 

her support for the project and her concern for how seniors who daily drive to the Center 

will manage to park during construction.  Mark Dufton gave assurance that not only would 

50 spaces be preserved on site, but that there will be 20 more at Star market.  Also, the 

shuttle from the Aquinas parking area will be circling every 20 minutes, turning in front of 

the Senior Center. He will check to see if there is an ‘app’ to track when the shuttle is 

arriving/departing, a convenience for seniors in inclement weather. 

 

Explanation of ‘consistency items’: Ouida Young explained that any minor changes to the 

Special Permit approved Austin St plans need a ‘consistency ruling’ confirming that they 

are consistent with the intention of the permit.  A request letter to Commissioner Lojek was 

provided by Scott Oran of Austin St Partners to illustrate and explain the items below. Cttee 

comments are being forwarded to the Commissioner and the Land Use Cttee of the City 

Council. Land Use will provide input to Building Commissioner, John Lojek, who provides 

the final consistency ruling needed for a building permit. 

 

Consistency items explained/discussed: 

 

- Proposed street trees moved from S side of Austin St to N side to avoid gas pipe: 

There is gas line running along the S side of Austin St; it is coated steel and should be in 

very good condition for years.  National Grid will not accept  planting street trees over it - 

as shown in the approved plans. Placement on the opposite (north) side of the street for a 

similar number of trees is suggested; an illustration of the alternative was provided. Such a 

placement would allow a more beneficial sun exposure for the trees’ healthy, full growth. 

Streetlights and  planters along the front of the proposed new building will enhance the 

sidewalk. The Committee recommended choosing planter trees with height and visual bulk 

for the sidewalk as well as planters with a residential feel.  



 

Drawings and specification for planting material will be provided prior to the Dec 5 

meeting.  

 

- Solar Panels investigation not yet clear to be economically feasible: 

The developers are researching solar panel options, and are making every effort to install if 

at all feasible before occupancy. Under any circumstance, if incentives are no longer 

substantive enough, building would be constructed with conduits to accommodate a future 

solar array.  

 

Cttee strongly prefers specific time commitment for installation, and is waiting until next 

meeting on Dec 5 to hear further researched, possibly positive proposal by Austin St 

Partners. 

  

- Underground garage shape changed to function better:  
No discussion about lower garage level layout, but the Cttee wishes to see the revised plaza 

plan that has been effected by extended garage below. Cttee specifically wishes to see the 

re-location and species of all trees, planter boxes and bench sitting. The flow of traffic on 

Bram Way will be preserved, as well as the option for it to function in all ways prior 

discussed during the permitting process.   

 

The landscape plans for this area will be circulated by email prior to the December 5 

meeting. 

 

- Other items reviewed for consistency, but that didn’t engage any discussion for 

approval: 

Location of 3 arborvitae on southern boundary to screen view along 12’ passageway; the 

height of the building may be 48’- 6” rather than 48’-0” per in permit in order to 

accommodate height of fire truck; the electrical transformer may be moved from the NW 

garage interior corner to the SE Corner per Eversource requirement. 

 

Notes respectfully submitted by Gwen Noyes 

 



 

Austin St Liaison Committee Meeting Notes       December 5, 2017 
City Hall 
 
Attending Liaison Cttee Members: Jake Auchincloss (chair/City Councilor), Helene Sroat 
(Newtonville Area Council), Stephen Logowitz (Newtonville Area Council), Michael Tucci 
(Jackson Rd Area Rep), Margaret Albright (Newton Public School designee), Gwen Noyes 
(Austin St Partners, providing these notes with help of Lily Reynolds), Susan Albright (City 
Councilor), Dori Zaleznik (Mayor’s designee), Mark Dufton (Austin St  Partners) 
 
Absent: Bill Honeycutt (Newtonville Business Rep), Brian Shaw (Craft Beer), Alison Leary 
(City Councilor) 
 
Also attending:, Arthur Klipfel (Austin St Partners), Ouida Young (City Legal Dept), Rachel 
Blatt (City Planning), Lily Reynolds (City Planning),  Joe Cyrulick (Austin Street Partners’ 
consultant), John Lojek (Inspectional Services), Jonah Temple (Newton Legal Counsel), 
Councilor Emily Norton, Councilor Susan Albright, Members of NAC 
 
Note:  All documents herein referred to and presented in the Liaison Committee (LC) meeting 
have been posted by Newton’s Planning Department on the City’s Austin Street project website.  
Revised updates made in these documents, wherever requested and/or noted in the following 
minutes, will replace whatever documents are currently posted as soon as they are made 
available. 
 
Meeting notes: 
 
Chair’s Invitation for Comments: One local resident commented that he hadn’t participated 
over the years of the project related proceedings, but was wondering what had taken so long to 
it going? Committee demurred to respond. 
 
Board Order Consistency review (continued from Liaison Committee meeting on Nov 29, 
2017): 
 
Solar installation question has been resolved by Austin St Partners (ASP) commitment to 
include solar array in current construction program, as described in the Special Permit plans; 
 
Austin St planters: two alternative illustrations were shown, illustrating two varieties of 
planters (rectangular and vaselike) and two options for planting (one consistent row of 
ornamental trees and one with a mix of  coniferous and deciduous). There was general 
agreement that the planting should include large ornamental trees as shown and some variety of 
plantings between planters was viewed favorably. Request for next meeting to discuss further: 
what varieties?, what material is used for planters? 
- reminder that planters, lighting and other streetscape decisions should be shared, consistent, 
and coordinated with ongoing Walnut St design work. 
- ASP assurance given that maintaining and removing litter from planters would be ASP 
property management responsibility. 
 



 

Plaza Design:   
Presenter (Mark Dufton) explained that the plaza in the current plan revision of the 2015 
version is bigger, has more trees, but - due to City liability concerns- has removed an earlier 
proposed fountain.  
- Comments and questions from the committee: the plaza area appears smaller than 2015 
proposal because of trees screening along Bram Way; disappointment about loss of fountain; 
seating areas seem closed off; where do bikes park?; preference for having open plaza for 
public events, markets, etc; need to balance requirement to keep Bram Way open for 2 way 
traffic, business deliveries, and also be safe for pedestrians; 
- Responses:  ASP will revisit plans with Landscape Architect to reconsider fountain, removal 
of a few trees to open up the plaza; consider removable bollards, suggest lighting choices; 
reconfigure seating benches to have backs to the building; extend planted area to reflect larger 
area available for public space. 
Landscape architect will present at January meeting. 
 
Building materials: Responding to LC request, ASP will bring samples of actual materials to 
the January meeting.  
 
Construction Management Plan: 
 
The Chair, Jake Auchincloss, noted that the Construction Management Plan being presented 
needs no “authoritative review” by LC at this time, and that he would forward any concerns for 
responses.  There is time, as construction of the building is not planned until March.  (Also 
noted is the fact that there will be limited pre- construction, sub surface foundation preparation 
in January, lasting about 5 weeks, and being done to allow for the ASP promise of 50 parking 
spaces to be available throughout the construction process.) 
 
Joe Cyrulik provided an explanation of the various consecutive phases of construction and how 
the deliveries, regular traffic, and parking considerations will be managed throughout the 
building process, until completion and occupancy in early 2019.  The set of graphic plans by 
traffic consultants, Howard Stein Hudson, has been made publicly accessible through the City’s 
Austin St website.  It covers building logistics that affect the surrounding area throughout the 
building’s various scheduled phases. 
 
The plan has been worked out with the cooperation of the Newton Transportation Department, 
is still in the process of refinement, and was presented to the LC and other attending 
community members for information purposes, not for formal review. It was noted that City 
staff was starting its reviews simultaneous to the Liaison Committee review.    
 
Several questions were posed that Mr Cyrulik noted and assured attenders would be responded 
to either in the plans or by direct communication.  (As noted above, these responses or plan 
notations will be posted on the website as soon as available.)  
 
Questions and comments included: concern about safety impact from proximity of construction 
deliveries to Newton North High School students who commute to school; need for timely 
notification to the school about such traffic; how much Saturday parking at High School?; 



 

fencing of the property needed; police details as needed for directing traffic and parking area; 
modules are bulky cargo to deliver and manage traffic around; worker parking area location at 
Aquinas; Austin St parking kiosk operation and locations; where the new Bram Way parking 
spaces are located;  whether or not the foundation footings will be noisy and disruptive 
(response: much less than pile driving); timing for each phase; timing for Bram way being 
temporarily limited to one-way traffic; means of retaining 50 parking spaces throughout 
building process;   
 
Modular construction advantages:  
There were questions and clarifications about the attributes of building with modules, ie: 
significant time saving (several months), high level of finish accomplished off-site (almost all 
interior finishes); substantial reduction of fire liability before alarm systems operational due to 
closed-in construction from start and rapid completion.   
 
Business Engagement Plan: Presented by Mark Dufton;  
Note:Full program is provided on City’s Austin St web page 
- Shuttle bus:  Programed to circle from Senior Center to Aquinas parking area every 20 mins;  
will have regular hours M-F from 6:30 am – 7:00 pm; Sat 9:00- 3:00, with extension of time, if 
needed. 
- 2 way communication with local businesses, including monthly invitations to meet, postcard 
with parking availability; construction hotline; late ride service for local employers if needed; 
possible Senior Center monitor indicating shuttle arrival times.  
-Recommendation from the LC to focus attention on ensuring people know about the parking 
options available 
 
Business Mitigation Plan: 
Funds available ($150,000) if a particular business can demonstrate loss of business or damage 
due to construction. Decision re: losses made by mediator; If no claims, $25,000 will be 
available for streetscape improvements. – No recommendations from the LC at this time 
 
Shop Newtonville Program: 
- Advertisements for Newtonville businesses, working with City Economic Development 
Director 
- Notices, signage and cards showing parking availability to be provided and displayed; 
- Inform Faculty of High School of parking availability and restrictions; 
- ASP will notify local businesses of January preliminary construction activity  
 
Relevant Upcoming Dates to note: 
December 15: Application submission for “segmented permit” for footing foundation allowing 
required parking spaces; 
January 2: Submit application for whole building permit 
Decision to meet again on Jan 10 at 7:00 in City Hall 
January 10, unless otherwise advised: Next Liaison Cttee Meeting at City Hall (agenda to 
include revised plaza design by Landscape Architect; parking way finding plans; Walnut St 
plans) 
 


